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Pakistan – Researched and compiled by the Refugee Documentation 
Centre of Ireland on 19 May 2015 
 
Please provide information on the effectiveness of the judiciary in 
general and in relation to land disputes. 
 
The 2015 Freedom House report for Pakistan, in a section titled “Rule of 
Law”, states: 
 

“Over the last decade, executive interference in the higher judiciary has 
decreased. However, the broader justice system is marred by endemic 
problems including corruption, intimidation, a large backlog of cases, and 
insecurity.” (Freedom House (5 May 2015) Freedom in the World 2015 – 
Pakistan) 

 

In a report from Amnesty International David Griffiths, Amnesty International ’s 
Deputy Asia Pacific Director, states: 
 

“There are serious flaws in the Pakistani judicial system on every level. 
Torture is frequently used to extract ‘confessions’ and defendants often lack 
access to legal counsel.” (Amnesty International (16 April 2015) Pakistan: 
Supreme Court’s suspension of death sentences exposes flaws in judicial 
system) 

 

The 2014 Human Rights Commission of Pakistan report, in a section titled 
“Administration of justice”, states: 
 

“The judiciary was up against more than 1.793 million cases pending in courts 
across the country. With this backlog taking a toll on individuals as well as the 
system, public faith in the efficacy of the justice system to deliver seemed to 
have dwindled.” (Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (HRCP) (16 April 
2015) State of Human Rights in 2014 [Chapter I Rule of law]) 

 

In a section titled “Abuse of laws” this report states: 
 

“The chasm between the black letter of the law and its implementation seems 
to be growing as manifested in growing crime rates and low conviction rates, 
especially in relation to crimes against minorities and vulnerable sections of 
society. With coercive laws being abused to persecute minorities and 
dissident voices, questions arise about the quality of our laws and their ability 
to produce justice. And with disputes being settled outside formal structures 
of the justice system with the use of coercion as opposed to the law, a big 
question mark hangs over whether our formal court system is even relevant to 
resolving thorny disputes amongst state institutions or between citizens and 
the state. In view of the complacent manner in which superior courts 
continued to perform their functions visibly disconnected from the woes of 
ordinary consumers of justice, the callous acceptance of crimes of hate and 
bigotry by all components of the criminal justice system, the lack of any sense 
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of urgency exhibited by the judiciary and the executive to institute judicial and 
legal reforms, and the proclivity of the legislature to promulgate laws that seek 
to promote state security at the expense of citizens rights and liberties (e.g. 
Protection of Pakistan Act, 2014) and refusal to review laws (e.g. blasphemy 
laws) whose abuse is acknowledged by lawmakers themselves, a few themes 
emerge from the review of administration of justice in Pakistan in 2014. One, 
rule of law is still not an entrenched value in Pakistan and there is no 
normative consensus across the institutions or power elites in Pakistan that 
they ought to conduct their affairs in accordance with declared law. Two, at 
the societal level there is growing lack of faith in the credibility of the court 
system to timely mete out justice to the average citizen and in the ability of 
judges to act as neutral and non-partisan arbiters of the law, highlighted by 
public support for the demand to establish military courts to deter terror.” (ibid) 

 

The 2013 US Department of State country report on Pakistan, in “Section 4. 
Corruption and Lack of Transparency in Government”, states: 
 

“Anecdotal reports persisted about corruption in the judicial system, including 
reports of small-scale facilitation payments requested by court staff. Lower-
court judges lacked independence, and superior court judges sometimes 
pressured them on how to decide a case. Lower courts remained corrupt, 
inefficient, and subject to pressure from prominent wealthy, religious, and 
political figures. Government involvement in judicial appointments increased 
the government’s control over the court system.” (US Department of State (27 
February 2014) 2013 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – 
Pakistan, p.42) 

 

See also section titled “Judicial accountability” which states: 
 

“The mention of judicial accountability remains taboo. The constitutional 
scheme of trichotomy and separation of powers in Pakistan has been 
interpreted and projected overtime to mean that the only form of judicial 
accountability acceptable under the Constitution is self-accountability. But that 
has not taken root. According to Transparency International, the judiciary in 
Pakistan is perceived to be amongst one of the more corrupt public 
institutions. But the high courts that possess administrative control of the 
district judiciary within each province have made no structured effort to curb 
corruption within the courts subservient to them. The Supreme Judicial 
Council constituted under Article 209 of the Constitution also exists as a non-
functional accountability structure. There exists a Code of Judicial Conduct 
but the SJC has made no apparent effort to give it effect. For example, in the 
contempt proceedings undertaken by the Lahore High Court against ARY 
News, the judiciary has taken stern notice of any scandals published by the 
media regarding the integrity of its members and exercised its powers under 
Article 204 of the Constitution and the Contempt of Court Ordinance, 2003, to 
clamp down on allegations of impropriety made against a judge. However, the 
SJC has neither investigated allegations of impropriety or misconduct against 
superior court judges nor taken measures to strictly implement the Judicial 
Code of Conduct.” (ibid) 

 

A country information report published by the Department of Foreign Affairs 
and Trade of Australia, in a section titled “Judiciary” (paragraph 5.10), states: 
 



3 

 

“Like Pakistan’s police forces, the capacity of the Pakistani judiciary is limited, 
particularly in those areas of the country where governments lack the ability to 
implement the judiciary’s orders. The judicial system also struggles to finalise 
cases quickly, fairly and transparently, due in part to a lack of qualified 
investigators and judges (including for specialised ATCs) and a lack of an 
effective witness protection system. These constraints make successful 
prosecution of human rights offenders more difficult.” (Australian Government: 
Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) (29 November 2013) DFAT 
Country Information Report: Pakistan, p.22) 

 

See also paragraph 5.11 which states: 
 

“Access to justice for victims of crime has been constrained by financial, 
structural, political, and cultural reasons. The creation of a parallel Shariat 
court system has made Pakistan’s judicial system more complex. As an 
alternative to state justice systems, many residents in tribal areas seek justice 
through traditional dispute resolution systems.” (ibid, p.22) 

 

A country profile report published by the United States Agency for 
International Development, in a section titled “Land Disputes and Conflicts”, 
states: 
 

“Land disputes are prevalent in rural and urban areas throughout Pakistan. A 
revenue court system has jurisdiction over disputes regarding land 
documents, tenancy, land revenue, and land transactions. Disputes are heard 
at the tehsil level (a level of local government similar to a county) by the 
tehsildar, the officer responsible for the collection of land revenue and land 
administration. A Chief Settlement Officer and the provincial-level Board of 
Revenue are the appellate authorities within the revenue court system. The 
revenue court system, which is designed to provide a specialized, local, rapid 
resolution of disputes, has been criticized by landholders as time-consuming, 
complex, and subject to corruption. Land administration offices do not publish 
procedures for bringing a claim, documentation of land rights is often missing, 
land records maintained by the local authorities are often incomplete or of 
questionable validity, and land administration officials such as the patwari 
often do not appear to provide evidence. Cases may take years to resolve.” 
(United States Agency for International Development (USAID) (September 
2010) USAID Country Profile - Property Rights & Resource Governance: 
Pakistan, p.9) 

 

This section of the report also states: 
 

“Pakistan’s formal court system also has jurisdiction to hear land cases, 
creating a parallel structure of courts. Land disputes are the most common 
form of dispute filed with the formal court system, perhaps in part because 
filing a case may stay a pending revenue court proceeding. Pakistan’s 
judiciary is hampered by low pay, poor training, and a large volume of cases. 
Between 50% and 75% of cases brought before lower-level civil courts and 
the high courts are land-related disputes. By one estimate, over a million land 
cases are pending countrywide. Major causes of land disputes are inaccurate 
or fraudulent land records, erroneous boundary descriptions that create 
overlapping claims, and multiple registrations to the same land by different 
parties. Credible evidence of land rights is often nearly impossible to obtain. 
Land cases can take between 4 and 10 years to resolve, with the party in 
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possession of the land delaying adjudication in order to prolong the period of 
beneficial use. Appeals are assumed.” (ibid, p.10) 

 

This response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information 
currently available to the Research and Information Unit within time 
constraints. This response is not and does not purport to be conclusive as to 
the merit of any particular claim to refugee status or asylum. Please read in 
full all documents referred to. 
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